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As 2013 draws to a close, it’s time to reflect on the events of the past year and to look forward to our plans and
hopes for Cairde na Cruite during 2014. This was undoubtedly a sad year for the Society, as we lost two of our
founding members, Grainne Yeats (Uachtaran) and Mercedes Garvey. Their loss will be greatly felt by all who have
had the pleasure of working with them in their many supporting roles in Cairde na Cruite and in the music world in
general. We were also greatly saddened by the loss of harp-maker Colm O Meachair, who provided endless support
and advice to the Irish harping community for many years. Just as Grainne and Mercedes have left a lasting legacy in
the form of their music and arrangements, so Colm’s legacy will live on in the form of his harps, which will be
cherished by players for generations to come. Tributes to Grainne, Mercedes and Colm will be found in this issue of

the Newsletter.

We're delighted to announce that Sheila Larchet Cuthbert has assumed the role of Uachtaran of Cairde na
Cruite. Sheila is renowned both within Ireland and internationally as a performer and teacher and has contributed to
the musical development of generations of Irish and concert harp players. Best known to Cairde na Cruite members
as the author of The Irish Harp Book, she will undoubtedly bring an added dimension to the work of the Society and we

look forward to sharing in her expertise and wisdom.

As always our hard working and dedicated committee members work tirelessly and voluntarily throughout

the year. Congratulations are also due to Orla Belton on the birth of baby Daniel on 19th August 2013.

An Chuirt Chruitireachta (30th June — Sth July 2013)

Our annual harp festival An Chiirt Chruitireachta at Termonfeckin was
hugely successful, attracting students from both Ireland and overseas as
well as record-breaking audiences who travelled from far and wide to
enjoy the diverse and stimulating range of evening concerts on offer. We
were particularly delighted by the high level of engagement with the
wider community demonstrated by such large numbers and our thanks

and congratulations go to Director Aine Ni Dhubhghaill, as well as to

the teachers, performers, lecturers and support staff whose contributions

ensured that the festival was a truly memorable event.

Here are just some of the highlights of this year’s Cairt Chruitireachta. The opening concert, introduced by
the Minister for Arts, Culture and the Gaeltacht, Jimmy Deenthan, took place in the Droichead Arts Centre and was
dedicated to the memory of Griinne Yeats. This was a fitting tribute to Grainne and celebrated her many
achievements as a renowned exponent of the Irish harp and song tradition. A concert marking the end of Ireland’s
EU Presidency was equally inspiring and featured both international and Irish artists. Savourna Stevenson, Gwenan
Gibbard and Helen Davies took to the stage alongside Irish musicians Noel Eccles and Aine Ni Dhubhghaill to
delight the audience with a varied and engaging programme. The final concert, and undisputed highlight of the



festival, was recorded by RTE Lyric FM and sold out well in advance. This took the form of a memorial tribute to
harper and Cairde na Cruite member Derek Bell. Featuring his fellow Chieftains Paddy Maloney, Sean Keane and
Kevin Conneff, the celebrations started with a virtuoso solo recital by their guest harpist, Triona Marshall. We were
especially delighted to welcome Derek’s sister, Deirdre Bell, to join us in commemorating her brother’s life and
musical achievements.

Other night-time concerts were equally popular and included Anne-Marie O’Farrell and Dermot Dunne
(accordion), Floriane Blancke and Dermot Byrne (Altan), Michelle Mulcahy, Zoe Conway, Gerry Cullen and the
Drogheda Singers.

Our “Hands on Harp” event also proved to be a great success at the Open Day on Sunday 30" July. This
was organised as part of a harp exhibition by Irish and international harp makers and we were delighted to welcome
would-be harpers from several local schools who enjoyed an “Introduction to the Harp” by Oisin Morrison.

Daily afternoon workshops provided great variety to our festival programme, and this year we were
delighted to include workshops by evening concert artists, festival teachers, Caitriona Rowsome and Shauna Davies.

Cuirt Chruitireachta 2013 was a truly international event, with participants from Ireland, the USA, Japan,
Switzerland, Russia, Australia, Belgium, England, Canada and Denmark. With a full house with not a bed to spare,
would-be participants are advised to book early for next year!

Cairde na Cruite are gmtgful to the Arts Council and to RTE Lyric FM for their continued support of our Ciirt Chruitireachta.

Cairde na Cruite Summer Concert

On 19th May 2013, Cairde na Cruite held its annual Summer Concert at the Pearse Museum in St. Enda's,
Rathfarnham. The beautiful hall of Padraig Mac Piarais' school rang once

more to the SOUHdS Of a4 new generation Of young harpers. WE can certainly

look forward to a bright future, judging from the performances of a group of
talented and promising young players. We thank special guests Oisin
Morrison and Niamh Nic Uileagoid who played for an enthralled audience

at this event.

We are very grateful to Director Brian Crowley and the staff at St. Enda's for

welcoming and facilitating us and our talented young players, parents and

friends.

Cairde na Cruite’s Ba mhor ag Coiste Chairde na Cruite td a
bheith 1 lathair ag Coisir na Nollag a bheidh
ar sidl i bhForas na Gaeilge, 7 Cearndg
Mhuirfean, BAC 2, ar an chéad 14 de Mhi na
Nollag 2013 ar a 3.00 i.n.

Annual Christmas Concert
Sunday Ist December, 3pm

Foras na Gaeilge, Merrion Square, Dublin 2

Cuirfear failte roimh éinne a dteastaionn

All are welcome! uaidh / uaithi pairt a ghlacadh sa cheol. Ni
gh ach dul i dteagmhiil le hAine Ni
Filte roimb cach! Dhubhghaill chun ¢ sin a shocrd.

Cuirfear s6laisti na Nollag ar fail fosta agus ta

muid ag stil go moér le trathnona bred ceoil

agus comhluadair lenar gcairde go léir!
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Founder members of Cairde Na Cruite from
left, Grainne Yeats, Elizabeth Hannon,
Mercedes Garvey and Sheila Larchet Cuthbert
being honoured in Aras an Uachtardin by
President Mary McAleese (in the centre of the
photo) - on the occasion of the 50th anniversary
of the society in 2010.

Grainne Yeats — A tribute

With the passing of Grainne Yeats on 18th April 2013 we have lost not only a most distinguished member — and
Uachtaran — of Cairde na Cruite but also a scholar, a writer and a very fine singer. The possessor of a particularly
beautiful voice, she gave many recitals at home and abroad and was also a member of the prestigious “Dowland

Consort”.

When Griinne became interested in playing the Irish harp, 1t was a privilege to give her some early lessons and she
subsequently continued her studies with our dear colleague Mercedes Bolger (Garvey). This led to a most significant
development for our instrument because they eventually formed a Duet for Two Harps and for Voice with Harp

Accompaniment. They received international recognition when in 1963 they were invited to perform at the famous

‘Harp Week’ in The Netherlands.

Gréinne had become increasingly involved in researching the early wire-strung harp and the nail technique. A
beautiful replica of the Sirr (O’Neiﬂ) Harp had been made for her in America by Jay Witcher, a former Space
Engineer — and with this lovely instrument she lectured and performed, touring to many places especiaﬂy in the U.S.
At all times the wonderful collaboration of her beloved husband Michael must have made these events both

memorable and enriching‘

She was the first harpist from Ireland to be invited to perform at the third World Harp Congress in Vienna in 1987
and again at the fifth WHC in Copenhagen in 1993. Here she was joined by Maire Ni Chathasaigh, both of them

bringing renown to Ireland.

We will remember Grainne Yeats with affection, gratitude and admiration. For her teaching and presence (with
Michael) at An Chdirt Chruitireachta; her knowledge so generously shared; her singing of the great song airs; the
Sounding Harps books which — again with Mercedes — she edited and for her invaluable publication The Harp of Ireland
in 1992.

To Caitriona, Siobhan and Padraic may we offer our deepest sympathy.

Mile Buiochas, a Ghrainne.

Sheila Larchet Cuthbert (extracted from handwritten letter dated 17.11.2013)



Mercedes Garvey — A tribute

Cairde na Cruite was saddened by the loss of Mercedes Garvey, one of its founder members, on 20th
November 2013.

Mercedes was a woman of many colours: deeply spiritual, kindness personified; an accomplished cellist and
harpist, then a mother, homemaker, harp teacher, editor; an iconic person in the Irish harp world in the

quietest, most unobtrusive way.

Her life revolved around music from a very young age. Her mother, Mercedes McGrath, was a talented violinist who
had studied in Dresden and took up the harp in later years, promoting it all over Wexford at a time when it was not
usual to hear harps. Our Mercedes had considerable musical talent; she was sent to school to Mt Anville as a boarder;
and a school report from 1938 commented that: ‘Mercedes has musical talent and real facility. She has worked well:

she is interested in the subject, and more than anxious to learn’.

Little did the teacher who wrote that 1938 school report realise that Mercedes would go on to earn a double first in
cello and harp in the Royal CoHege of Music London, where she studied with Gwendolen Mason, be awarded an
ARCM, be offered a job in the Scottish Symphony Orchestra where she played both harp and cello - before
returning to Dublin in 1948, where she took up a post as principle harpist in the newly formed Radio Eireann Light

Orchestra, which it was then called, as well as teaching some hours in the RIAM.

Mercedes had many other firsts throughout her career. The composer TC Kelly composed an important work
Fantasia for Irish barp and orchestra for her; this work was of special significance because it was the first time that an
Irish harp had performed with orchestra. In 1953, she was guest soloist in a memorable performance of the Mozart

Flute and harp concerto with the RTE Symphony orchestra, which she played with André Prieur.

She played first harp in the opera “The Rose of Castille’ at the first ever Wexford Opera Festival sixty two years ago
and, as a staunch Wexford woman, that made her very bappy. She did a solo tour of Brussels, the Hague, Munich,
Stuttgart and Basel at this time too and there is a wonderful interview with Mercedes in what may have been a
French newspaper where the reporter described her as a ‘typical Irish Colleen - slim and charming and witty.

Gracious, with dark blue eyes and a smile like a spring morning"

The composer and Professor of Music in TCD, Dr Brian Boydell, also wrote a number of works for her, including
three Irish dances which were subsequently published in Sheila Larchet Cuthbert’s seminal publication, The Irish Harp
Book. Mercedes and Gréinne Yeats, a very dear friend and harp colleague who passed away earlier this year, recorded
much of that music in a series of broadcasts for RTE in early 1963 - another first for them, as this ground breaking

work was sadly needed to provide a music resource for young harpists at the time.

After her marriage to Michael, her much-loved husband, in 1960, she decided to take some time out from her job in
the Symphony Orchestra on the birth of her daughter Mercedes. In the following decades, an unprecedented
amounted of activity took place in the Irish harp world and Mercedes was heavily involved in all of it, introducing

Gra



